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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

RESEARCH DIVISION
Special Committee on Short-Term Vacation Rentals 

Meeting Minutes
October 11, 2018
9:00 am
Conference Room A

Fourth Floor, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street

Topic: Various topics related to Short-Term Vacation Rentals
Attendance: Council President Aaron Bowman; Council Members Danny Becton, Jim Love and Ju’Coby Pittman; Kyle Billy- Council Auditor; Jerry Holland- Duval County Property Appraiser; Folks Huxsford- Chief Current Planning Division; Sherry Hall- Duval County Tax Collector Chief Administrative Officer; Kevin Jones- Chief of Fire Prevention; Jennifer Short- Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office; Chiquita Moore- Mayor’s Office; Colleen Hampsey- Council Research
For all other attendees please see the sign in sheet.

Convened: 9:03 am
After Councilman Becton convened the meeting, Council President Bowman explained the purpose of the special committee, which is to examine and make recommendations on issues related to short term vacation rentals. CP Bowman also thanked the council members for serving and the attendees for coming to the meeting. Committee Chair Becton reviewed the charge memo, which tasks the special committee to: 
· Evaluate and make recommendations on the City’s zoning and other laws to determine whether there are limitations on the ability of short-term vacation rental uses to operate in the City and to ensure their compatibility with other adjacent or nearby uses if they were allowed. 

· Investigate the ability of the City to collect the appropriate taxes for such uses and suggest improvements to facilitate collection of all such amounts owed. 

· Evaluate and make recommendations on potential methods that owners and/or operators of short-term vacation rentals would be required to use to register with the City similar to other requirements for home occupation providers already in existence. 

· Investigate and address “leasing strategies” that are employed or may be employed to circumvent zoning regulations for long-term rentals including the ability to break a long-term lease with no penalty in order to appear to be long-term while facilitating a short-term rental.

Kyle Billy, Council Auditor, discussed the recent Tourist Development and Convention Development Taxes Audit which states that the City has sufficient internal controls to ensure that Tourist Development and Convention Development taxes were remitted timely to the City, but insufficient controls in place to ensure that taxes were remitted by all Airbnb and other similar “peer-to-peer property rental” companies. Mr. Billy said that it is difficult to determine exactly how much is not being collected, but estimated that it is at least several hundred thousand dollars. There was an agreement negotiated with Airbnb in 2016 for that entity to collect and remit Tourist Development and Convention Development Taxes, but the agreement was not signed (Airbnb has such agreements with 40 Florida counties). Airbnb does collect and remit sales tax to the State of Florida. 
Jerry Holland, Duval County Property Appraiser, described the Homestead Exemption as it applies to those who rent out all or a portion of their homes. According to Florida Statute 196.012, property rented out for 6 months or longer, or for more than 30 days in 2 consecutive years, is presumed to be used for commercial purposes and therefore ineligible for the Homestead Exemption. When asked about how the exemption applies to those who rent portions of their homes to roommates, Mr. Holland explained that the square footage of the rented room is deducted from the total appraised square footage which reduces but does not eliminate the tax exemption. Mr. Holland also noted that it would of service for peer to peer rental platforms to remind its users to make sure they are in compliance with property tax statutes. 
Sherry Hall, Duval Count Tax Collector’s Office, described the role of the tax collector with Tourist Development and Convention Development Taxes. The Tax Collector’s Office serves as a depository for this self-reporting tax which is due monthly, but has no audit authority. Ms. Hall said that they soon would have an online mechanism for paying Tourist Development and Convention Development Taxes. It was mentioned by one of the attendees that it would be helpful to have a dedicated page of the Tax Collector’s website that explains the details for remitting Tourist Development and Convention Development Taxes.
Folks Huxsford, Chief Current Planning Division, discussed zoning and planning as it relates to short term rental properties. Mr. Huxsford noted that some of the City’s zoning laws were enacted prior to consolidation and that the last substantive changes were made in 1991, before peer to peer short term rental platforms were a part of the market. Zoning violations for short term rentals usually arise from neighbor-reported complaints and are referred to Municipal Code Compliance. 
Bryan Mosier, Chief of Municipal Code Compliance, spoke about code enforcement for short term rental properties. The most frequent complaints made against such properties are in response to parking, noise and trash issues. Violations are only enforced by complaint, and are followed by a warning citation and then possible fines. Short term rental code complaints comprise a very small percentage of the total code enforcements annually.  Kevin Jones, Chief of Fire Prevention spoke briefly about fire code requirements for hotels and short term rentals, which are categorized by lodging type but not specifically tailored to the peer to peer short term properties. Jennifer Short, Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office, said that they do not receive many complaints about short term rental properties, but those they do get are primarily for noise issues. There are a few specialists in each JSO police zone who are trained with decibel detection apparatus, which are used as needed.

Sarina Wiechens, Chief Operating Officer for Visit Jacksonville, spoke briefly about the role of short term rentals in local tourism. These rentals are a big trend among millennial travelers, and are a quickly growing part of the Florida tourism market. According to a recent visitor profile study, short term rentals comprised approximately 19 percent of accommodations in the city last year. As Visit Jacksonville is funded entirely through tourism development taxes, they have an interest in capturing those taxes from the short term rental users. 
Several attendees shared their perspectives on short term rental policies. One attendee shared her reservations about short term rentals in historic districts, which in her opinion are threatening to the character of those neighborhoods. Several attendees who rent some or all of their homes through Airbnb or other entities mentioned that it would be helpful to have clearly understandable information on ordinances and policies more accessible on the City website. 
For the next meeting, Councilman Becton said he has planned for industry representatives to be in attendance, as well as some of the Mayor’s staff to join the discussion. It was also suggested that members of the hotel industry, historical societies, apartment association and property management groups be invited to attend. 

With no further business, Councilman Becton adjourned the meeting at 11:22 am.

Adjourned: 11:22 am
Minutes: Colleen Hampsey
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